Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, January 10th, 2012
6:30p.m.

Present:  Andrika Kuhle, Sheryl Hagen-Zakarison, Donal Wilkison, Jamie Bentley, Colette DePhelps, Kimberly Vincent, Mark Mumford, Seth Marcantonio (GM), Alexis Sterbentz (BOD Administrative Assistant)
Absent: n/a
Facilitator: Kay Keskinen
Guests: Betsy Dickow, Judy Sobeloff, Chris Norden, Erin O’Rouke, George Bedirian, Lida Saskova, Bill Beck, Britt Heisel, Autumn Ulschmid
Check In

Member Forum:

Betsy Dickow expressed concern about the Democracy of the Co-op.  She would a like response made within the newsletter.

Judy Sobeloff expressed concern about not including letters to the editor in the Co-op newsletter.

Chris Norden expressed concern about limiting members to express their feelings of what is going on within the Co-op as well as concern about limiting members who can run for the BOD.

Erin O’Rouke expressed concern about letters to the editor and member comments not being placed in the Co-op newsletter.

George Bedirian expressed concern about not allowing letters to the editor or things that may be seen as “controversial” in the newsletter.  

Andrika would like to thank members for sharing their concerns and will follow-up with individuals via email if they will check-in with Alexis and give her their email.

Seth also would like to state that he can also meet with any members who would like to express any comments and concerns.

Member Added Agenda Item

Lida Saskova expressed concern about the availability of management to speak with her about the website, as well as rumored changes to the website which include her no longer being the website manager and taking the website to another company.

In response, Seth stated he was unaware that there were plans to take the website to another company and so far nothing has changed.  He will be in contact with Lida about the issue.

Consent Agenda

Minutes

Edits to include:

“Kurt Obermayr would like to state stated that the current BOD elections conflict of interest is not necessary…”

“Further discussion continued during the Study and Engagement about these topics and how to create a calendar for the next year to discuss these five things above items”

“Do we set the structure for what membership means (?)”

“The Education and Outreach committee and Green Commerce committees…” 

“How is it going to be communicated to the volunteers on the current committees that they the committees will be ended?”

“The question was raised as to why Days of Cash (were) decreasing.”

Motion to accept the minutes as amended.  Seconded.  Passed 7-0

GM Compliance Report

Budget and B-9 are one unit, one compliance report.

Also noted that Seth should check the cell formulas.

Motion to accept the report and find it in compliance.  Seconded.  Pass 7-0

Brief Announcements

Action Items

The following action items are moved to the next month

· Mark needs to get in touch with Dan Mullen by the end of April 2012 about information for expanding the Co-op and/or getting a new building
· Andrika needs to find the research with Gary about the patronage refunds and the report from Deena and Bill about volunteer programs
· Bill Beck states that he will send this information to Andrika

· Executive committee, before the next meeting, needs to come up with what the goals and role of the Strategic initiatives committee are.
· Policy and Bylaws needs to examine calendar to deal with direct inspection.
· Policy and Bylaw committee needs to change the president’s role to clarify signatory responsibilities
· Seth Find out what the percentage for the amount of employee bonuses was voted on in previous years.
· For everyone, by the next BOD meeting, January 13th, 2012 at 5:00p.m. look over the self-evaluation documents, provide feedback and what exactly you like about these documents and would like to see kept, what should be changed, etc.
ACTION ITEM:  Alexis will resend Board evaluations

Business Agenda

GM Financial Report and Update

Seth commented that the format is being updated to be more transparent and detailed for the budget.  He has also been looking at how to “tweak” the budget each month.

It’s noted that the graphs are great and the BOD likes the new format for the budget.

The Co-op is going to become a member of the FSTLA to help assess the staff benefits, sustainability of the Co-op, etc.  He needs a team to do the initial application assessment to rate the Co-op on these items and would like a BOD member on the team.  

Discussion of Current Issues

In response to some of the emails that have been sent around to the BOD, Mark expressed some concern about these emails.  The changes that have been made within the Co-op recently have stirred up a lot of controversy.

Points that Mark is unsure what exactly they mean

· Democratic principles and democratic process in regards how members are involved

· Co-op values

· What is meant when the Co-op discusses values.

· Member owners

· How do we bring into the process the many members of the Co-op instead of just hearing from a handful of members

· How does a member become an owner on $10 a year?

Discussion Points

· In response, the1998  bylaws state that the only democratic rights and process the members have maintained contain voting for BOD members and changes to the bylaws.  

· A lot of comments have stated that when the conflict of interest changed, members wanted to be involved in the decision.  So that leaves the question as to how we should do that, if we should include members in the decision, etc.

· Are allowing letters to the editor a part of the “values” the Co-op wants to have?

· To clarify the issues present, one includes the conflict of interest and the BOD has already discussed the most prudent thing for the Co-op.  The second is using the newsletter as a forum for members to discuss their opinions.  These are two different issues and shouldn’t be rolled together as one big issue.  

· Pieces of participation within the Co-op is important to the members.  

· Values and participation for members are not necessarily just operational.  Where do we draw the line about what is operational and what isn’t?  When a decision is operational, the BOD has no business changing the decision.  But sometimes the operational decisions are verging on values of the Co-op and something that is incredibly vital to the Co-op.

· If there is  one letter to the editor, that doesn’t mean that it’s only one person.  The letters to the editor issue should be discussed further as to whether or not it’s vital to the values of the Co-op.

· Perhaps there should be a way to discuss issues and topics within the members and the BOD in a respectful way.  

· What is the most productive way members can share opinions with the BOD and the rest of the Co-op?

· The BOD is there to represent the entire members, not just the majority of the members.

· Whatever decision Seth makes, the BOD has a role of oversight to make sure he follows the policies even if it is operational.  With a new GM, the BOD has to figure out how to set new boundaries for BOD oversight.

· As a role of the GM’s boss, there is some oversight but also the BOD’s responsibility is, again, to the members and there are only a handful who are being vocal.  The BOD should know what the other members value.  Also, it’s only letting very few people drive the policies.

· What if the Co-op had an actual journalist who looked at all sides of the issue and present it in the newsletter in an objective way?

· Since so many of the letters to the editor are comments, thank-yous and not actual issues on policies within the Co-op, it appears impractical to hire a journalist to deal with those letters.

Discussion points on venues for members

· The existing venues include an annual meeting, Breakfast with the Board, candidate forum and comment box.  Do we want to add more or evaluate the ones we currently have?

· The BOD could use surveys and coordinate with the marketing department find out how members feel about certain issues.

· The BOD could consider expanding the member forum time once quarterly, with ground rules being set beforehand.

· In response, extended time only needs to be provided when there is an issue being raised with the members.  We can adjust the time accordingly and create time for a dialogue, as has been done this evening.

· It is the responsibility of the BOD that we listen to the members when they speak and at the BOD meetings.  The BOD members are to listen to the members and respond later so there isn’t a reactionary problem.  But it can feel that there isn’t actual listening since there isn’t a response.

· A forum outside the business BOD meetings could be a great place for actual discussion with members about issues and should include a facilitator to moderate the discussion.  Perhaps the BOD get rid of Breakfast with the Board and create a forum for discussion, while trying to get a representative cross section of the members.

ACTION ITEM:  Professional Development Committee figures out a forum for members/BOD discussion

Spring Retreat Dates

Todd Wallace (Cooperative Development Services Consultant) is available to come May 18th-20th and could fly into Spokane and a retreat location  in Coeur d’Alene would make it easily accessible for Todd.  

ACTION ITEM: Professional Development Committee will handle the details of finding and booking a location for the Spring BOD Retreat. 
Newsletter Article Assignment

Newsletter
Due Date
Who

Topic

February 
01/15/12
Colette

Wrap-up of the member forum discussion

March

02/15/12
TBD

April

03/15/12
Donal

Breakfast with the Board

Date

Time

Who

January 21st 
11:00a.m.
Jamie, Sheryl, Colette, and Donal

Topic to be decided via email

Meeting adjourned at 8:38p.m.

Notes taken by Alexis Sterbentz


Next meeting is February 14th at 6:30 p.m. in the Fiske Room at the 1912 Center

Signature of the Board President
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